
Response to Letter: Damage control resuscitation
initiated in the prehospital and transport setting:
a systems approach to increasing access to
blood transfusion

Dear Editor,
We thank Drs. Carter and Mac-

Donald for their thoughtful review
of our article and would like to
respond to their questions.
Ourmanuscript describes a model

of prehospital blood transfusion that
could be replicated in other jurisdic-
tions, with a focus on systems-level
integration of resources.
The editors identify that

“there are no data on what propor-
tion of administered blood was
Rh-negative.” Our standard operat-
ing procedure was to carry 2 units of
O-negative packed red blood cells
(pRBCs), exchanged at regular
intervals, returning them back to
regular circulation. Given our min-
imal wastage, this anecdotally has
little effect on the overall region’s
supply. Furthermore, we regularly
transfuse critically ill patients at the
scene of injury, before demographic
data are available, necessitating the
use of O- units for patient safety.
Data pertaining to “measures of
transfusion safety” were not expli-
citly assessed for this study. How-
ever, our standard operating
procedures require any suspected
transfusion reaction to be recorded
both in our electronic patient care
record and a dedicated incident-

specific safety report, as well as com-
municated directly to the local
transfusion services. A review of all
blood-related incident reports to
date did not reveal any suspected
or confirmed transfusion reactions
at any base.
Some challenges mentioned

include “the ongoing costs of
exchanging blood products every
3–4 days” and “the need for fre-
quent exchange of a small supply
also risks not having blood product
available when the existing supply
is used.” We are fortunate to have
local buy-in from our regional
blood services to aid in exchange
and supply of blood products,
which speaks to the importance of
regional integration. The risk of
unavailable blood product is low.
When our blood box is opened,
the local transfusion service is noti-
fied immediately to prepare a
replacement. This typically requires
less than 30 minutes; the new blood
box can often be picked up at the
receiving facility after transfer of
patient care, before dispatch to
another call. In addition, we have
implemented a routine exchange
procedure in which a new blood
box is received prior to the existing
blood box being returned to avoid

a time period without available
supply.
We agree our study lacks patient-

oriented outcomes and supporting
laboratory data. The survival benefit
of prehospital blood transfusion is
not firmly established; however,
two recent trials examining combat
casualties and severely injured civi-
lians have demonstrated benefit.1,2

Unfortunately, given that STARS
spans six bases across three pro-
vinces, universal access to receiving
hospital patient data was not prac-
tical within the scope of this initial
study. Efforts are currently under
way to study both clinically relevant
outcomes for our transfused
patients, as well as presence of
coagulopathy on hospital arrival.
We hope that our study can inspire

other Canadian prehospital agencies
to develop robust transfusion pro-
grams that support rural Canadian
areas and serve as a basis for further
research into the benefits of prehos-
pital blood product administration.
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